BOARD OF LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

Tel. No. (860) 713-6145

November 9, 2004
State of Connecticut

Department of Consumer Protection

Occupational & Professional Licensing Division

165 Capitol Avenue

Hartford, Connecticut  06106

The Board of Landscape Architects held a regular meeting on September 28, 2004, which was called to order by Chairman Vincent C. McDermott at 9:40 a.m. in Room No 119 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.

Present:

Vincent C. McDermott


Chairman


Dickson F. DeMarche



Board Member

Robert W. Hammersley


Board Member

Shavaun Towers



Board Member

Stephen Wing




Board Member

Robert M. Kuzmich



Board Administrator/DCP

Steven Schwane



Administrative Hearings






Attorney/DCP
Note: The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1.) Old Business

1A. Minutes of the June 1, 2004 meeting of the Board; for review and approval.  Mr. DeMarche noted several corrections to be made to the minutes.  On page two, fourth paragraph, line seven should read “…Mr. Bergman”.  Page three, paragraph one, line 14 should read “…he has previously reviewed and acted upon this case as it related to his CLARB certification.”  Page three, paragraph three, fourth line, should read “…with the condition of placing the applicant…”.  As such the Board voted, unanimously, to approve the minutes as amended herein.  (Hammersley/Wing)
2.) New Business
2A. Letter of Delegate Credentials for CLARB 2004 Annual Meeting.  Mr. McDermott noted that he signed this document to authorize Mr. Wing as our Board’s delegate.
2B. 2004 Annual Meeting Materials including Slate of Nominees for CLARB Office and Resolutions.  Mr. Wing stated that all the nominees were elected and that Region One now has a new representative to the Nominating Committee.  Her name is Karen Beck.
Resolution No. 1 concerning revisions to CLARB’s Model Law and Model Regulations passed.  The Ohio Board had proposed some amendments which, in themselves were proposed to be amended by the California Board.  These amendments were defeated.  Mr. Wing noted that there was a general consensus among all the Board that this Model Law is primarily a guide for member boards and is used as tool to fine tune their own laws.
Resolution No. 2 concerned establishing CLARB’s role in continuing education relative to assisting member boards in their evaluation and approval of presenters and content of continuing education activities.  Further, it proposed to assist licensees in compiling and reporting continuing education activities to member boards.  There were differences of opinion on this issue by member boards but the language was benign enough for the resolution to pass.  Mr. DeMarche noted that a concern was raised by the committee on continuing education as to whether or not there was enough interest by member boards for CLARB to pursue the effort.  It was decided that there was and the resolution passed.
2C. List of licensees requesting time extensions for the completion of their continuing education requisite due July 31, 2004: Mr. Kuzmich noted that he had previously discussed these requests with Mr. McDermott and that they are legitimate requests.  These requests were granted and acknowledged as such in writing to each licensee.

1. Mr. Mark R. Colby; Lic. No. 936


2. Mr. Stephen Derdiarian; Lic. No. 739

2D. List of licensees who have not signed their renewal forms acknowledging completion of the continuing education requisite due July 31, 2004:  Mr. Kuzmich noted that this list has since changed and many are now compliant with the continuing education requisite.  He stated that these individuals have been sent letters advising them of their incomplete renewal.  Mr. Kuzmich stated that the Department will be conducting an audit of approximately 10% these renewals shortly.  Mr. Schwane noted that the Department will begin compliance meeting proceedings for those individuals who have not responded to Mr. Kuzmich’s notification.

1. Mr. Peter M. Conway; Lic. No. 713


2. Mr. William L. Kenny; Lic. No. 664


3. Ms. Signe Nielsen; Lic. No. 785


4. Mr. Jeffrey A. Olszewski; Lic. No. 981


5. Mr. Lawrence J. Tencza; Lic. No. 152

2E. Updated list of applications processed for license subsequent to the June 1, 2004 meeting of the Board.  The Board acknowledged these individuals.
	Name


	Method of Licensure


	Board/Department

Approval Date

	1. Burke, 

    Carolyn S.


	Examination w/CLARB Council Record No. 1921


	June 1, 2004



	2. McDaniel, 

    Charles S.


	Reciprocity/Indiana, CLARB Council Record No. 1570.


	June 1, 2004



	3. Howerton,

    David P.


	Reciprocity; CLARB Council Record No. 1855; Texas


	June 30, 2004



	4. Sinnette,

    John E.


	Reciprocity; CLARB Council Record No. 2932; Michigan


	June 30, 2004




2F. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

1. Mr. Wing addressed the Board regarding his recent attendance at CLARB’s Annual Meeting held in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania on September 23rd through the 25th, 2004.
Both he and Mr. McDermott noted some problems with the recent administration of the electronic Landscape Architect Registration Examination (L.A.R.E.)  There were some glitches in the downloading of some test material.  In recognition of this, CLARB has made adjustments in their scoring of these examinations, as appropriate.
Mr. DeMarche applauded CLARB’s action in not discarding the entire administration of the L.A.R.E.  He noted that this would have adversely affected approximately 85% of the candidates.  Instead, CLARB offered to any individual who feels that they were adversely affected by the examination problems and/or the examination location, a chance to retake the examination.  Mr. DeMarche stated that approximately 12% of the candidates accepted CLARB’s offer.  He also believes that some of these people may have just had a “bad day” and wanted the chance to try again.

Mr. DeMarche stated that California and especially Ontario had commented that it was unfair to ask candidates to make this decision without knowing they had passed.   Other Boards responded by questioning if these people should be licensed at all at this time as design professionals if they lack maturity and judgment and are unable to answer this question fairly.   Mr. McDermott agreed.

Laser Grade will remain as the test vendor for the immediate future but CLARB will ultimately be looking for a replacement.  It was noted that another vendor will most likely be more costly.

Mr. Wing noted that accounting of the financial investment in the C2Ed program was discussed.  Mr. DeMarche added that this program has now been entirely absorbed by CLARB as opposed to how it first originated as a subsidiary of them.  This occurred, in part, because the National Council of Examiners for Engineering and Surveying (NCEES) is no longer a partner with CLARB as they originally were. 

Mr. McDermott noted that he received a notice in the mail from Red Vector, a company that offers continuing education courses for landscape architects.  He noted that this service should also be made aware to landscape architects in addition to that provided by CLARB.  Mr. DeMarche noted that while these courses are not as in depth as CLARB’s, they provide a competent and less costly way to accrue continuing education credit.
Mr. Wing noted the presence of many affiliated individuals at the Annual Meeting including Board administrators.  He acknowledged the constraints the State poses relative to the attendance of Mr. Kuzmich at these meetings.  Mr. McDermott stated that this Board has tried in the past to no avail.  Mr. Schwane stated that other Board secretaries and administrators are also in the same situation in that they do not attend out-of state board function except those that receive federal reimbursement.  Mr. McDermott suggested that the expenses for Board administrator travel be incorporated in CLARB’s state dues structure.
Mr. Wing stated that he felt honored at the convention being mentioned among fellow Board members Mr. Vince McDermott and Mr. Dickson DeMarche who have earned great respect by fellow Boards and CLARB for their hard work and dedication to the profession of landscape architecture.

2. Mr. Schwane updated the Board on the Department’s legislative package.  He distributed copies of the proposed legislation.  He noted that Pharmacy legislation will be submitted separately and landscape architect bills will be submitted in association with the architect and engineer bills.  He did state that the engineer bills are further separated into two bills with the hopes that the more controversial bill dealing with the definition of engineering will not affect the passage of the landscape architect package.
3. Mr. DeMarche was advised of the number of licensed landscape architects in Connecticut and noted that the continuing education requirement seems to have not adversely affected this number.
4. Mr. Kuzmich advised the Board that the Board of Professional Engineers and Land Surveyors has offered to meet with this Board at their October 12, 2004 Board meeting.  Mr. McDermott summarized his past unsuccessful efforts to contact the Engineer’s Board Chairman and that this meeting came about as a result of his meeting with another engineering board member at a social function.  The meeting begins at 9:30 AM and is held in Room No. 117 of the State Office Building.
He reminded the Board that his purpose in meeting with the engineers board not only to discuss mutual enforcement issues but to promote more effective communication between our boards and the public.
5. The Board agreed to assist CLARB in their physical evaluation of future L.A.R.E. test centers in Connecticut to be used for the upcoming November examination.  Mr. Kuzmich will send a letter to Mr. James Penrod of CLARB offering their services.
The meeting adjourned at 10:46 a.m.  The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for Tuesday, December 14, 2004, 9:30 a.m., Room 121, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.








Respectfully submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








Board Administrator
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